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MEMORANDUM 

TO:        Bob Klein, Chair, and Members of the  
  Alcoholic Beverage Control Board  

 

DATE:  April 29, 2019 

FROM: Erika McConnell, Director 
 

RE:  5659 M/V Sound Endeavor 

 
Requested 
Action: 

Appeal determination of incomplete application 

  
Statutory  
Authority: 

AS 04.11.560(a):  “An action of an officer, employee, or agent of the board relating 
to the administration or enforcement of this title may be appealed to the board by 
the aggrieved party.” 

  
Staff Rec.: Uphold staff determination of an incomplete application 
 
 
Background:  Phillips Cruises & Tours LLC submitted a new application for license #5659 for a 
common carrier license to be located on the M/V Sound Endeavor. Because the applicant does not 
have a Certificate of Inspection from the US Coast Guard, nor a 5-Star Decal through the 17th Coast 
Guard District’s 5-Star Safety Program, the application was deemed incomplete and returned to the 
applicant. The applicant is appealing the determination.  
 
The statutes governing alcohol licensing give the board oversight to ensure the public health, safety, 
and welfare is protected in relation to alcohol licensing. AS 04.11.370 states that a license or permit 
may be suspended or revoked if the licensee fails to comply with public health, fire, or safety laws 
and regulations in the state. Clearly the safety of the premises is expected to be a concern of the 
board, as well as the control of alcoholic beverages.  
 
AMCO has noted three categories of vessels that apply for common carrier licenses:  

• Vessels that receive US Coast Guard inspections and are issued a Certificate of Inspection 
(COI) 

• Foreign vessels that receive inspections in their home country, verified by the US Coast 
Guard through a Certificate of Compliance (COC) 

• Vessels that are not required to be inspected by the US Coast Guard. 
 
This third type of vessel is the subject of this situation. According to the US Coast Guard Auxiliary, 
“An uninspected passenger vessel is any vessel (typically under 100 gross tons) carrying six or fewer 
passengers for hire.” Such vessels are expected to comply with all applicable laws and carry all 
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required safety equipment, but there appears to be no way for the board to determine whether these 
safety requirements are being met.  
 
According to public comment received by the board during a 2016 regulations project on common 
carriers, such uninspected vessels have no set standards for being designed for maritime safety. 
There are no minimum qualifications of any crew beyond the required “licensed mariner.” There is 
no yearly inspection to ensure against structural or mechanical issues with the vessel, that the vessel 
carries appropriate safety equipment, or that the crew are appropriately trained in safety drills.  
 
In 2016, the board considered a regulations project regarding what types of vessels would qualify for 
a common carrier license. The board’s first draft stated that the only type of uninspected marine 
vessel that would qualify for a common carrier license would be a 12-pack with three or more 
staterooms for overnight passenger travel. Ultimately the board determined not to move forward 
with this language, although the minutes do not relate why. Comments from a common carrier 
licensee submitted during the project attest that the board has always required a Certificate of 
Inspection for every common carrier license, although that appears not to be the case. 
 
In our efforts to assure the safety of the premises in which alcohol will be served, staff has 
developed the following policy: for vessels that are not required to be inspected by the US Coast 
Guard and do not have a US Coast Guard Certificate of Compliance (COC—for foreign vessels), 
AMCO requires participation in the 5-Star Safety Program. 
 
The 5-Star Safety Program is a no-cost program where the US Coast Guard conducts a limited 
dockside examination and, upon passage, provides a two-year 5-Star Decal. A decal with five stars, 
which is the level required by AMCO, would certify the following: 
 

• “Vessel is in compliance with existing regulations including the requirements found in 46 
CFR, Subchapter C and the operator must also have a safety-training program established 
and a system of record keeping showing drills and training are conducted regularly. The 
program should include drills on emergency procedures and use of safety equipment.  

• Vessel has a properly installed bilge pump and audible bilge alarm, or if the vessel is designed 
without a bilge, suitable reserve buoyancy to float the vessel in a totally swamped condition. 

• Vessel has a handheld VHF FM radio with a minimum 5 watts of power. A portable satellite 
phone can be used as an equivalent level of safety. 

• Vessel has a properly mounted and registered 406 MHz Emergency Position Indicating 
Radio Beacon (EPIRB), Class I or II. 

• Vessel has on board, a properly installed and serviced, Coast Guard approved inflatable life 
raft or inflatable buoyant apparatus (IBA), canister or valise type, with minimum capacity for 
all passengers on board. An equivalent level of safety is level floatation vessel that meets 
Coast Guard standards or, if the vessel operates exclusively inside the Boundary Line, a 
commercial quality inflatable skiff in good condition that is fully inflated, stowed for 
immediate use, and has the capacity equal to the total number of passengers carried.” 
(https://alaska5star.us/program_info)  

 
According to the program website, there were over 3,000 uninspected passenger vessels in Alaska in 
2009. That number is likely much higher today. This policy has been put into place to work to 

https://alaska5star.us/program_info
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ensure that licensed premises are safe. The board may wish to consider opening a regulations project 
to address the requirements for common carrier vessels. 
 
Attachments: Applicant correspondence 
  License application 




































